To the trustees of the Toronto District School Board

From the Queen’s Plate Drive Parents and Community
July 2, 2010


We are writing to protest the disgraceful attack on Board Chair Bruce Davis by our trustee John Hastings. 


At the Board meeting on Wednesday, June 30, we could not believe our ears when we heard Trustee Hastings berate the Board Chair for interfering in his ward when the Chair helped us move our concerns on to the Board agenda. We weren’t sure what Trustee Hastings would say at the meeting; he has said so little to us. We thought there was a slight chance he would thank the Chair for getting things going again, for starting a real dialogue with our community, for getting our problem out of his way. But no such luck. It was, of course, too much to hope he would apologize somehow for never really listening to our problems, for giving us so little help, and for being so hostile to our regaining our neighbourhood school. We have also little hope that he will apologize to the Chair for his intemperate remarks.  But he should. 


Unlike Trustee Hastings, Bruce Davis acted as a decent human being in recognizing how desperate we are about what’s been happening to our kids these past 10 years and in trying to do something about it. He treated us with respect. He really paid attention to what we were saying.  He acted as a trustee should act. He tried to help us figure out some real options that didn’t continue the current segregation of our children – a segregation we will not accept, however much Trustee Hastings would like us to and which the Board’s administration keeps pushing. The notice of motion (see below) Bruce Davis put before the Board on June is more open-ended than we wanted – though we recognize that this was necessary given his position – but, at least, the direction his motion pointed to seems like a good one to us; it’s something we can build on. 


For the record, what Bruce Davis told the Board about his involvement with us is entirely true. The first time he met with us followed the Board meeting on June 23. He left a private meeting of the Board to come out into the hall to accept a letter – as Board Chair – which outlined our situation. At that moment, we pressed him to meet with us after the meeting. He agreed and he asked Trustee Hastings to join us. Trustee Hastings refused. We met from 12 to 1 that night. Your Chair listened carefully and said he would meet with us again once he had gone over the files and would bring officials with him. He scheduled a meeting at Queen’s Plate Drive on June 28 and invited Trustee Hastings. Because that night was his son’s graduation, the Chair scheduled the meeting for 9:00 pm, then, with enough notice, for 9:30 pm. Because the graduation went later than planned, the meeting had to be rescheduled again for 10 pm, when we all sat down to meet. We met until 12 pm. Trustee Hastings was, however, not with us. At 9:30 pm he declared, angrily, that he was not prepared to wait. At that time, Donna Quan sent her staff home while she stayed with the Chair. The motion you had presented to you by Bruce Davis (as a start to resolving the Queen’s Plate Drive situation) came out of the discussion at that second meeting.


We’re not sure why Trustee Hastings was so angry about meeting late that Monday.  Trustees meet late like this all the time, rescheduling is common, especially where there is a pressing issue to deal with. The Board meeting was coming up on Wednesday and there was very little time to get something prepared for it. 


We are all very grateful to Bruce Davis for caring enough to come to a meeting with us so late at night and some distance away after such an important family affair as his son’s graduation.  We think it shows real commitment to doing right by the public. 


For us, getting something before the Board in June was very important. Your Chair recognized this once he had gone through the files. As a result, he tried to move quickly on our behalf. We hope you also recognize the need to move on our situation as soon as possible. The process dealing with our situation has been unconscionably long. And the longer it continues, the longer our kids will continue to be hurt.  We began talking with Board officials on October 1, 2009 – nine months ago. And while a lot of thought and bureaucratic work went into approaching various ways we might put 90 extra children into the space at their neighbourhood school (Humberwood Downs), there appears to have been no parallel process, which could have developed a possible restructuring of school boundaries that ensured the Queen’s Plate children would not continue to be segregated in their schooling and would have fair access to their neighbourhood school. Since Board officials seem to be convinced that 90 children cannot be added to Humberwood Downs because of the complexities of ownership of the school and its surrounding property – a conviction they seem to have held for some time though we remain skeptical – we are disturbed that a parallel process of fair boundry restructuring was not brought under review these last few months. 


The muted message we continue to receive from Board officials – and you saw it much more clearly in Trustee Hasting’s speech to the Board on June 23 – is that this is an old issue, not worth dredging up again, especially because it might disturb other communities, and most important, that this is an issue that has nothing do with human rights. 


It's an old issue, all right. But it is definitely worth your attention, and it has everything to do with human rights and their abuse today as well as their abuse ten years ago. 


Ten years ago, our neighbourhood school, Humberwood Downs, was taken from us and given to children from incoming families, who were much wealthier than we were. As we understand this process, we lost our school because we were black and we were poor, because we weren’t wanted in this new wealthier community, and because we didn’t have the resources to fight back at the time. Does that seem too harsh to you? Look at the map, which is attached showing our relationship with our old school (Humberwood Downs) and our new school (Embank). What other conclusion could we draw? We say our largely Somali community of children was segregated into Elmbank – a much poorer school with fewer resources, much further away, across very dangerous roads, and having a great many more black children, especially Somali children. Is “segregation” too strong a word? What word would you use?


We should also mention that the human rights advocates we have consulted think this is a very serious human rights issue. So, too, do the lawyers at the African Canadian Legal Clinic, who are proceeding with this issue on our behalf. Unless the Board moves on this issue, it will end up at the Ontario Human Rights Commission. We think we will win our case, but it’s not the way we want to win. We want the Board to take ownership of this issue. We want this issue resolved by our elected representatives. We want to tell our children that democracy works in Canada and that people like ourselves are listened to.


So please, listen to us:


Our kids are getting hurt every day with this segregation. Make no mistake about that. 


Over the last ten years, they’ve lost most of their after school activities. After school tutoring, recreation, cultural programs have increasingly slipped away from our children. 


If somewhat older students do try to stay and walk home – there are no busses provided after 3:30 – the streets are very dangerous and there are a lot of opportunities for bullying. 


Our children can’t get home for lunch and are often roaming unprotected in dangerous circumstances during this period. They are facing a lot of criminal and gang activities. That’s how things are. We need to be there for them, and we can’t be there for them.  


It’s much tougher for parents – without easy transportation – to reach the school to talk to teachers on their children’s behalf. This is crucial for us. Many of our children are two to three years behind in literacy and math when they leave Elmbank. They are being routinely bottom streamed and are looking at the future with little hope for a decent job or for respect as citizens in this society. 


We have to turn this situation around and work closely with our teachers to do it. We can't do that at Elmbank – not because the teachers don’t care or aren’t committed to their work – but because we can’t reach them on a regular basis. They are simply too far away.


When we think about how a school system should work, we think a mix of races and social classes is a good thing. Segregating social classes and races is a bad thing. In their own way, the people who do research on our schools tell us the same thing – that our kids do much better with such a mix – with more resources available to them and more hope for the future in such schools -- while the kids from richer families, with European backgrounds, don’t get held back. And they all learn to live with each other and become better citizens. Everybody wins. Is that too hard to understand? 


So again, please help us get back to our neighbourhood school as soon as possible, with as little disruption to our neighbours as possible. It's the right thing to do. 


Thank you. 


Hibo Hagi-Nur (416-679-9568) email: hhaginur@hotmail.com  



Abdullah Wardhere (647-701-2279) email: Iatransportation7@gmail.com

Co-chairs Queen’s Plate Drive Parents and Community

Trustee Bruce Davis’ Notice of Motion, TDSB, June 30, 2010

· That pursuant to the Board’s policy P068, Part 3E  Part 3E: Program Area Review Teams for Decisions Requiring Approval of the  Director,  that the Director immediately establish a Program Area Review Team to consider alternatives to accommodate students from Queens Plate Drive and report to the Board by January 2011 so that decisions can be made for student accommodation in September 2011;

· That the Director establish an Accommodation Review Committee by January 2011 including affected area schools so that longer-term accommodation decisions can be made to accommodate students for September 2013;

· That the Director develop plans to temporarily place three portables at Humberwood Downs Junior Middle Academy by September 2011;

· That the Director report to the Operations and Facilities Management Committee on the potential of building an addition to Humberwood Downs Junior Middle Academy, including potential funding in the Five-year Capital Program;

· That the Director seek approval from the City of Toronto and the Toronto Catholic District School Board, as partners co-located with Humberwood Downs Junior Middle Academy, to obtain the requisite governmental permissions to accommodate portables and an addition to the school, (Ravine By-Law, Planning Act, Conservation Authority, etc) and seek whatever amendments are necessary to the joint facility management agreement between the parties;

· That the Director seek the requisite governmental permissions to accommodate portables and an addition to the school;
· That the Director report to the Board in September 2010 with an update on the progress of the matter.
On this map, the Queen's Plate buildings are represented as three overlapping circles on Rexdale Blvd. Humberwood Downs JMA is a walk to the west around a park from these buildings (see dotted black line), while Elmbank JMA involves walking north up Highway 27, across Humber College Boulevard and then across Highway 27 and east along Finch Ave. – all very wide and dangerous roads (see solid black line).
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